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Newsletter July 2008 

Rest in Peace  
Henry 

 

Thank you! 
 

From  
 

The Tung Jung 
community of 
New Zealand 



    

What has been going on since my last report? 

During this period the Tung Jung Association has been involved in the 

following fund raising activities: 

• Sculpture Gift to the NZ Olympic Team 

• Snow Storm relief Funds 

• Sichuan Earthquake disaster relief Funds 

It was heartening to see our members getting behind these fund raising activities. This demonstrates that 

we care for our fellow Chinese in time of tragedy in China 

During this period the association lost three valuable members – Henry Chan, Nelson Young, and Peter 

Chong (Vice President). All three passed away suddenly. We regret their passing and extend to 

members of their families the association’s sympathy at their loss. 

Their obituaries appear elsewhere in the newsletter. 

Gordon Wu and I also attended a reception at the Chinese Embassy to farewell His Excellency the 

Ambassador of China Mr Zhang Yuan Yuan. A film on the conception and building of the Olympic 

Aquatics Centre known as the “Water Cube” was shown. The structural design of the building is based 

on the natural formation of soap bubbles giving it a random, organic appearance. 

The annual Qing Ming commemorative service was celebrated at Karori Cemetery where food and 

incense were gifted to the deceased; and about 100 people attended a banquet at the Regal Restaurant 

in the evening. 

In June, Gordon Wu, Robert Ting and Joe Chang spent several days sprucing up the bottom flat for 

letting. Their effort saved the association about twelve hundred dollars. 

On Sunday 22 June Stan Chan gave an introduction to Chinese Painting and Calligraphy at the club 

room. Those who attended were given a good appreciation of this art. It was disappointing so few 

members attended. 

On Tuesday 8 July, Wang Zhonghua First Secretary & Director of Consular section accompanied by 

Kevin Tse (Poon Fah Association) made a goodwill visit to our clubroom.  

The Annual General Meeting of the Association has been set for 17 August in our rooms at 33 Torrens 

Terrace, Mount Cook, Wellington. If you are interested in joining the committee, please let me or any of 

the committee know and your name will be put on the nomination list. All contact details can be found on 

this newsletter. Continuity for Tung Jung into the future is vital and new members are required to fill 

vacancies left by retiring members.  

I would like to thank the Executive for their support and contribution towards the smooth management of 

the Association’s affairs. I also acknowledge the contributions made by Peter Kohing who is retiring from 

the committee and the contribution Jocelyn Gee and Peter Moon made in remodelling and publishing the 

newsletters.  

See you all on Sunday 17 August at the AGM. 

Sam Kwok 
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17th August 2008 
 

Annual General Meeting 

2 pm 
 

Tung Association Meeting Room 
33 Torrens Terrace 

 

Followed by 
Afternoon tea 

 
 

 
 
Elaine Chang 3889135; Willie Wong 
3863099 
 In conjunction with hine Sports Gordon 
Wu 3883560; Peter Chong 4769765; Elaine 
Chang 3889135; Willie Wong 3863099 

Donations and 
Subs 

Thank you 
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Merlin & Molly Wong Merlin & Molly Wong Merlin & Molly Wong Merlin & Molly Wong     
Roy GeeRoy GeeRoy GeeRoy Gee    
for their continued supportfor their continued supportfor their continued supportfor their continued support    

Coming Events 

The new signage, created and hand made by 
Gordon Wu and Howard Chung. Fixed to building by 
Matt Fah.  

A Big Thank You 



 

 



 



 

(Presented by Gordon Wu on behalf of The Tung Jung Association of New Zealand at Henry’s Funeral.) 
 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

18 April 2008 
 
Good morning, Ladies and gentlemen. 
 
My name is Gordon Wu and I am the immediate 
past president of the Tung Jung Association of 
New Zealand based in Wellington. This 
Association was founded by our immigrant 
forefathers from the counties of Dongguan and 
Zengcheng in southern China and which 
provided them with mutual help and 
camaraderie. 
 
Today, I am here on behalf of the Tung Jung 
Association and the Wellington Branch of the NZ 
Chinese Association. 
 

Henry was born in Guangzhou of Jungsen 
origin, and arrived in NZ as a war refugee with 
his mother to join his father in Auckland in May 
1940. He was educated at Remuera District 
School, Auckland Grammar School and 
graduated at the University of Canterbury. He 
taught history at Colenso High School in Napier 
and at Massey University before undertaking 
postgraduate studies in Chinese history at the 
School of Oriental and African Studies, 
University of London.  
 

He was a lecturer in Chinese history at the 
University of Newcastle, NSW. On retirement 
was appointed an Honorary Associate of the 
Department of Chinese and South East Asian 
Studies School of Language and Cultures and 

the School of Philosophical and Historical 
Inquiry .  
 
As previous speakers have mentioned Henry’s 
academic career, I won’t repeat them again, 
butK 
 

Through his interest in Asian studies, and 
particularly in the backgrounds of Zengcheng 
New Zealanders, in 2004 he was granted a 
National Library Research Fellowship at the 
Alexander Turnbull Library in Wellington. 
 

It was at this time, about 2003, that the NZ 
Prime Minister apologised to the descendants of 
the Poll Tax payers for the wrongs that the past 
NZ Labour Governments had done to the NZ 
Chinese and in announcing that a trust would be 
set up to manage the funds made available by 
Government for projects to benefit the Chinese 
community. 
 

As the Research Fellow, Henry came to New 
Zealand to begin the project recording the 
history of Zengcheng New Zealanders, enlisting 
the help of the Tung Jung Association.  This was 
my first contact with him.  His drive and attitude 
was so infectious that he soon had the whole 
Tung Jung Association committee together with 
many members working with him on his project. 
 

He attended our meetings and when he found 
out that it was the Association’s 80th anniversary 
in the year 2006, he suggested that we combine 
his project and the Association’s anniversary in 
producing a book about the history of 
Zengcheng New Zealanders and apply to the 
Poll Tax Heritage Trust for funds to offset 
printing costs. The rest is now history. 
 

In my association with Henry over the ensuing 
years before the publication of this book, I 
gradually got to know what drove him. His 
passion for getting things right and done 
properly, like not infringing on copyright laws etc. 
proved to be a nightmare. We had to write many 
letters to people seeking their permission to use 
or copy photographs.  With well-reasoned 
arguments people gradually began to appreciate 
his motives and began to recognise the value of 
what he was doing.  He would cajole, suggest, 
drive, entice, encourage, praise, persisting with 
the village coordinators to get their write ups in 
on time for deadline publishing. 

          TRIBUTE                                     HENRY CHAN             4 July 1937 – 11 April 2008 
 



Before his project on the Zengcheng NZers 
history, there were very few recorded family 
histories about the Chinese in NZ.  When word 
got around about Henry’s project, suddenly 
everyone wanted to be part of it. He was the 
catalyst to get the NZ Chinese community into 
action and encouraged many Chinese families 
to research and record their own family histories. 
 
Henry’s numerous trips to NZ for interviews and 
to oversee the progress of the publication of 
“Zengcheng New ZealandersKKKK.” was at 
his own expense.  No remuneration was given to 
him by any party involved in the book. Such was 
his sacrifice and dedication. 
 
All of us in New Zealand are very sadden and 
shocked at his sudden passing. 
 
It was his drive, his input, his passion and most 
importantly, his influence that has resulted in 
such a lot of information that has now been 
recorded either in oral history or in written form. 
Without his influence, this information would 
have been lost to future generations. 
 
Mary, Sebastian, Kerrii, Grace and Rupert, you 
may have lost a husband, father and grandfather 
but the reminders that surround you 
demonstrate how he has enriched the lives of so 
many.  I hope this will bring you constant 
comfort and pride. 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

On behalf of the NZ Tung Jung Association and 
the Wellington branch of the NZ Chinese 
Association, I convey to you our sincere 
condolences.  I am sure that many other 
Chinese New Zealanders share our views and 
would wish to pass on their sympathies and 
thanks to the man who had raised the 
awareness of our Chinese heritage in the 
community. 

 

Thank you 

( Composed in collaboration with Sam Kwok and 
Allen Chang) 

• Garage/Carport 

   

• Tenure Terms Licence to Occupy. 

 

• Price from $195,000  

          to  $270,000 

A person wishing to purchase an Independent Apartment may later change to a Serviced Apartment 

WITHOUT having to move. 

 

Retirement Apartments (Independent and Serviced) 
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Wong Yue Fun & Wong Yey KumWong Yue Fun & Wong Yey KumWong Yue Fun & Wong Yey KumWong Yue Fun & Wong Yey Kum    
    

 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
The following is the tribute paid to their Father by his children Vicky and 
Malcom. 

 
As a young lad, in his early 20s, Dad used to take 
the same route every day from the fruit and vege 
markets back up to his father’s shop in Karori.  
Along Aro Street was another fruit shop owned by 
the Kan family.   Dad used to drive past and wave 
at a young girl – Mary Kan – or it may have been 
Mum’s younger sisters who used to stop the truck 
as school patrols so that Dad would have time to 
stop and wave. 
 

The Chinese community was relatively small in 
those days and they got to know each other at 
21sts and parties.   I can’t remember hearing too 
many stories about those days but I do remember 
Dad saying that his father-in-law made him trim a 
case of cabbage before he was allowed to take 
Mum out on a date.  He must have been OK at 
trimming cabbages because he married Mum 3 
years later in August 1964.  
 

Dad was always organized and just prior to this he 
bought his first family home in Parkvale Road in 
Karori, ready for him and Mum to move in as soon 
as they got married.  
 

In the early days of his marriage he also enjoyed 
marlin fishing in the Bay of Islands with his friends 
as well as a few rounds of golf.   Unfortunately, 
these pursuits became a lower priority once Dad 
started his family. 
 

As children we remember Dad to be very hard 
working. 
 

He often woke at 5.00am to go to the markets, and 
didn’t close the shop until late in the evenings.   On 
Sunday afternoon he would sit in the lounge and 
do his bookwork, and for the remainder of the 
weekend manage the garden, trim the hedge and 
help manage household affairs.  Because of the 
long hours, holidays were not a regular occurrence.   
Dad’s hard work helped grow the business and 
build a financial base for our family. 
 

Whilst we were growing up we remember Dad 
having a few treats for himself.  He had a keen 
interest in cars and he enjoyed driving.  He had a 
good relationship with Mercedes Benz in 
Wellington and was probably one of their better 
customers. 
 

On more than one occasion Mum would come 
home and open the garage to find a brand new car 
that Dad had brought for her.  
 

He had a sweet tooth and an insatiable appetite for 
chocolate fish, pineapple lumps and Buzz bars.   It 
became quite a pastime for us kids to devour them 
while he wasn’t there and in the end he had to hid 
them from us … but we always managed to find 
them in his favourite hiding places … under the bed, 
in his car, in his sock drawers. 
 

One of Dad’s key goals was to provide us with a 
good education and broad experience in life.  
 

While he couldn’t physically be there during many 
of our interests and pursuits because of the 
demands of the business he made sure that as his 

          TRIBUTE                                     Peter Chong             22 October 1939 – 25 June 2008 
 

Dear Granddad, 
 

We have had lots of special times together.   You have been the best 
Granddad.  We played games together and had lots of fun.  Thank you 
for teaching me to write my numbers in Chinese and play card games 
on the computer.   Today it is very sad that you have to go.   So now 
goodbye.  Lots of kisses and cuddles. 
 

Love Madison, Hugo, Eliza and Tash.  
 

 



 

  

children we didn’t miss out.   We all had the 
opportunity to pursue sporting interests, music and 
ballet for the girls. 

I personally remember being one of the first kids in 
my soccer team to get a new pair of Adidas soccer 
boots, and the time in my first year of secondary 
school at Wellington College when I made it to the 
athletics finals.   Dad claimed it was his Genes 
from which I got my speed and then proceeded to 
present me with some running spikes that he had 
used 30 years before when he ran at the same 
school finals.   I remember accepting them 
gracefully and running in them, but didn’t have the 
heart to tell him that I thought they belonged in a 
museum.   It wasn’t long before I was brought a 
new pair of running shoes. 

When Vicky attended Massey university, Mum and 
Dad would often drive her up and down to Massey, 
shifting furniture and luggage, making sure she 
was well settled, and when Kate got homesick 
studying down at Otago University, Dad would 
ensure she had all the emotional and financial 
support that she needed. 

All of Dad’s children traveled, lived and worked 
overseas.   Mum and Dad ensured they visited us 
all on at least one occasion, seeing our 
environment, where we lived and meeting our new 
friends in the life we had made outside of New 
Zealand.  He encouraged us to pursue our own 
and not his goals. 

As we became older, and moved into working 
careers Dad was still there.   Even, if it was simply 
as a sounding board for important decisions. 

He helped Vicky and Kate search out and 
negotiate the purchase of their first homes, 
spending hours on weekends at open homes.   
Once we all moved our own respective houses, 
Dad was often then lugging boxes, unpacking and 
helping in the garden.  

Despite the long hours of work and the limited time 
for his own interests whilst we were growing up, 
Dad seldom complained.   He always worked hard 
to support us in the family business. 

In Dad’s final days before his passing, he never 
complained once of his disease or the pain.   He 
was strong and was more concerned about the 
effect his illness had on our family than his own 
deteriorating condition and misfortune.   

Dad sold the business in 1994 at the age of 55.   I 
think this was the first time that Dad had had any 

media attention.   I found 2 articles in the Western 
News and another in the Evening Post about how 
closing of his shop was an end of an era, after 
being part of the Karori community for over 36 
years.   A letter we received recently from the 
Marsden Village Retailers said “many of his 
customers have fond memories of shopping for 
their produce and he provided some of the young 
people from the locality to work in the shop and 
taught them how to deal with people, work as a 
member of a team, handle money and pack and 
arrange fruit and produce”. 

Whilst Dad had more time available after selling 
the business he didn’t retire completely.  He 
always needed to keep busy and was enticed out 
of retirement and worked part time for Chans, 
Moore Wilsons and more recently Thorndon New 
World. 

With his spare time he continued with his 
involvement with Rotary and also became active 
with the Tung Jung Association and became a 
volunteer bus driver for the Karori Community Bus 
Service. 

Over the last few years Dad started to play table 
tennis and learnt how to use a computer.  He went 
to senior net classes and learnt how to email and 
use the internet, which became very useful for his 
work with the Tung Jung and emailing us with any 
news he and Mum had. 

He renewed his interest in golf and it was only 3 
weeks ago that he was loving his new tailor-made 
club, because despite his interesting swing he 
could still hit the ball 230m.  

In 2001 Dad’s first grandchild was born.  

From this point onwards a significant amount of 
Dad’s time was spent visiting, playing, talking and 
exchanging emails and photos with the new 
generation of “Chongs”. 

Today he has 4 grandchildren Madison, Hugo, 

Eliza and Natasha who love him dearly and 

cherish the time they have spent with him. 

Dad, we love you and miss you. 

Thanks for everything you have given us.   You 

have been a wonderful father, Grandfather and 

husband and will always be in our thoughts. 

Peter is survived by his wife Mary, children Malcolm, 

Vicky, Kate and Anthony & grandchildren. 



    

 

This is my second and last article on Dentistry.   After 38 years as a Dentist it never ceases to amaze me 
how little some people know regarding how to clean their teeth and gums effectively.   The mouth is the 
gateway for all food and is appreciated for a very short while as it passes through the lips to be ground and 
mulched and chewed into smaller pieces by the teeth, swirled around by the tongue, washed with saliva 
before disappearing down the oesophagus (throat) into the stomach.   Thus you really only enjoy your food 
for a very short while.   After this time all food left behind in the mouth becomes a nuisance.   Not only will it 
start to smell and breakdown, but will quickly become a source and nutrients for the many billions of 
bacteria and yeasts that frequent the mouth.   I am sure you all know what meat can taste and smell like 
when flossed out from between teeth a few days after it has been eaten. 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

Dr Phillip Lowe’s 

Dental Report 
Helpful Hints for Good dental Hygiene & health 

 
 

Toothbrushes 
 

 

Always use a small soft bristle headed 
toothbrush with bristles the same height.   
Multifil types are best and avoid very hard 
bristle ones (sometimes called smokers 
toothbrushes). 
 

Always start brushing with a dry toothbrush 
(you can never achieve this if you only have 
one toothbrush) unless you only clean your 
teeth every two days. 
 

For the average person after breakfast and 
before bed at night should suffice.  
However, there is no harm if you clean them 
after lunch too.  
 

If you have an electric toothbrush use it at 
one end of the day only.   Night time is best.   
I have seen many patients who clean very 
badly with electric toothbrushes.   It gives 
them a false sense of security – because it is 
electric. 
 

Dental Floss (Tape):  

The use if floss/tape is essential if you are to clean 
effectively.   The wider flosses/tapes are best.   If 
you do happen to have a thin floss then just double 
or triple it to make it thicker.   Also keep the 
working piece of your floss/tape short – that is the 
piece you are working with between the fingers of 
your left and right hand.   If in doubt ask your 
dentist or dental hygienist.   They should have 
brochures to give you. 
 

 

Interproximal Brushes/Dental  
                                                                   Sticks: 
These dental aids are very suitable for older people 
who have larger triangular gaps between their 
teeth.   Interproximal brushes come in various 
sizes and it is best that you ask your Dentist or 
Dental Hygienist which ones are best for you.   
These products are not well stocked by some 
chemists and now many dentists will either sell or 
given them to you. 
 
Very popular among the Chinese, is the 
“toothpick”.   I know most Chinese Restaurants 
have them on the counter.   These are not the best 
aid to remove food and can be damaging to the 
gum.   The reason they are used is that the person 
already has periodontal disease (recession of the 
gums) and this is why they use toothpicks. 
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I hope thee helpful hints in the two dental articles I have written will be of benefit to you all, but remember, 
do see your Dental Professional as they should know best your individual needs and situation. 
 
 
 
 
 
 
DR PHILLIP LOWE 
D.B.S. DipClinDent(Otago) 
423 Dominion Road, Mt Eden, Auckland 
Email:  dental@ihug.co.nz 
 
 
 
 

 

Toothpaste:  

There are as many brands of toothpaste as 
mouthwashes now on the market. 
 
Always use a fluoridated toothpaste.   The 
benefits of fluoride are well researched and 
proven.   Fluoride alone has been responsible 
for the rapid decline in dental cavities and 
decay.   However there are large cities in New 
Zealand still without fluoride in the town water 
supply and Christchurch is one of these places. 
 
Some patients suffer from sensitivity especially 
around the gum margins of the teeth.   This is 
usually the result of recession caused by either 
periodontal disease together with bad 
toothbrushing actions or acidic foods and drinks 
(i.e. Coke and Cola).   There are some very 
helpful brochures printed by dental companies.   
Ask your professional for these.   These 
recommended toothpastes for these patients is 
one that contains strontium fluoride that helps 
the tooth strengthen to ward off the sensitivity.   
Do not expect instant relief and it could take 
some time. 
 

 

 

 
Mouthwashes:  
 
There are now many brands of these on the 
market.   There is no doubt that those 
containing Chlorohexidine Gluconate are the 
best.   Many mouthwashes have a very high 
alcohol content and are not so effective.   
Some are to break down dental plaque and 
others are to prevent dental plaque forming.   
There is no mouthwash that can remove 
dental calculus – this must be done by a 
dental professional.  
 
Always read the label to see if it is a before or 
after mouthwash and how long it should be 
present in the mouth.  
 

Denture Wearers: 

 

 

Remember your dentures also need regular 
cleaning.   You can get dental plaque and 
calculus forming on your dentures and will 
find your dentures do not fit so well, also you 
can get “denture sore mouth” that can be very 
painful. 
 
I recommend soaking them at least once a 
day in a denture cleaning solution and not 
wearing them to bed.   Your oral tissues need 
a rest like your feet do.   Most people don’t 
wear their shoes to bed do they?   A good nail 
brush is ideal for cleaning dentures. 
 

Phillip Lowe was educated at Rongotai College 
Wellington, Victoria University and Otago 
University.  He did post graduate studies at 
Otago University in Restorative Dentistry.   
Recently he had published an article on the part 
Chinese have played in New Zealand Dentistry.   
This was published in the May 2008 edition of 
the NZ Dental Association Magazine.  If you 
would like a copy of this article contact Dr 
Phillip Lowe directly.   He has been in private 
practice in Auckland for over 35 years. 
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